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The Newsletter of the Mother Lode DX/Contest Club

MEETING LOCATION & Program
Our July meeting will be Saturday, July 19, at 12:00 noon in Jackson. CA.

This is a joint meeting with the Mother Lode DX/Contest Club (MLDX/CC) and the Northern California Contest Club (NCCC), our 4th annual.  Doug Faunt, N6TQS, will have a program about the recent S05X, XR0X, VP6DIA and other expeditions.

The meeting will be a barbecue and potluck. Grilled chicken breasts and beef tri-tip, condiments, buns and plates/eating utensils will be provided by the MLDX/CC. NCCC will provide soft drinks and other non-alcoholic beverages. Please bring the following to share based on the first letter of the suffix of your call sign:

A-G- Salad (potato, macaroni, fruit, green, etc.)

H-N- Relishes (assorted pickles, olives, carrot sticks, veggies w/sip, etc.)

O-U- Deserts (simple desserts, cookies, fresh fruit, etc.)

V-Z- Chips/dips/salsas

Does anyone need directions?  Talk in on Amador County ARC repeater, K6ARC, 146.835 –600 kHz. (100 Hz. PL, if in use).  Alternates; W6SF, 146.165 +600 or 146.52.  Jackson is located at the intersection of State Highway 88 and 49 in Amador County, southeast of Sacramento.


Directions:  The meeting will be at the Senior Services Center, 229 New York Ranch Road, Jackson, Ca.  Take State Highways 49/88 to Jackson. From the West (Highway 88) or the North (Highway 49), go through the traffic light at 49/88 intersection and proceed to the bottom of the hill, turn left at the 2nd stop sign (Safeway and Chevron gas station will be on your right), onto Highway 88 East toward Lake Tahoe. Follow signs to Senior Center and turn left onto Court Street (approximately 1 mile). New York Rand Road will be the first stop sign (1/4 mile). Turn right and the Senior Center will be on the left approximately 100 yards from the intersection and behind an apartment complex (signs will direct you to “Oak Manor”). Parking is available in both the front and the back. Additional parking is available next door at the Quail Hollow Professional Center with stairs at the rear that lead to the Senior Center. Please do not park in the spots marked for the Oak Manor Convalescent Home.
In addition to the Safeway mentioned above, if you continue South through the stop at 49/88, there will be a Ralph’s on the right (1/4 mile) and a Raley’s on the right (1 mile).

To Jackson from the Bay Area – take Interstate 580 East to Interstate 205 (bypass Tracy) and proceed to I 5 north. Proceed north to Stockton and take Highway 4 east to Highway 99 north. Proceed north approximately 1 mile and take Highway 88 east to Jackson. 

To Jackson from Nevada – Take Interstate 80 or State Highway 50 West to Highway 49 and proceed south to Jackson. Or take CA/NV Highway 395 south to Highway 88 west to Jackson and turn right on Court Street.

To Jackson from the North or Sacramento – Take Highway 16 (Jackson Rd) east to Highway 49 and go south.

From the South – Take Highway 99 North to Highway 88 east to Jackson.

Amador County is in the heart of the Mother Lode Gold Country. Our meeting location will be minutes from antique shops galore, 18 wineries, gold mine tours, camping and fishing sites, and the historic Chaw’se Indian Grinding Rock State Park. In addition, the Jackson Rancheria Casino/Hotel is a jaunt up New York Ranch Rd. 

For additional information contact:

Kay or Ken, K6KO-k6ko@arrl.net  K6TA-k6ta@arrl.net  (phone 209-2965577).

STUFF fer SALE

Bill, K6KM has a Force–12 C3, in like new condition for $350, contact him for details k6km@cncnet.com or (530) 533-3300.

Field Day Wrap-up

Well - the 2003 running of ARRL Field Day is now history and the MLDXCC was well represented this year. All participants reported having a great time and look forward to doing it again next year. Our 2003 Field Day team consisted of (in no special order): Ron, KG6CMS; Rick, W6SR; Jeff, WK6I, Dennis, N6KD; Dave, WB6GEF; Ray, ND6S; Dick, K6LRN; Carolyn, K6TKD; Jack, KF6T (prospective new member), Lyle, K6QG, and Jim, WX6V.

Our total claimed Class 2A score comes in at 6,900 points. Here's the breakdown of the results:

K6AO (Main Station)Totals: 1,118 CW QSOs, 337 Phone QSOs.

K6TKD (GOTA Station)Totals: 159 CW QSOs 101 Phone QSOs.

4 Digital QSOs

1,819  Total QSOs

Our QSO total represents 6,000 of our points and we also earned 900 additional bonus points. You may have noticed the small write-up about our club's participation in Field Day in the Amador Ledger-Dispatch, including a notice on the newspaper's web site.

Highlights:

The weather was fantastic! We enjoyed mid-80 degree temperatures during the day and comfortable nights in the 50s. The Peddler Hill site was a good one - providing great propagation, high built-in wire antenna supports, and beautiful scenery. All of the equipment worked flawlessly and the 18 KW generator never even showed a single sign of strain while running our entire multi-station setup. 

Our steak cookout on Friday night, after a busy day of setting up antennas and stations, was indeed memorable. We all shared good food and great wine, (courtesy of Jeff, WK6I and Dennis, N6KD) spiced with war stories from previous radio contests and DXing exploits from years past. 

Up at dawn on Saturday, we operated all bands and modes from 80 meters on up to 2 meters and had antennas of all types and sizes set up throughout our FD site. The Writelog software that we used was networked between three stations and ran without a single glitch for the entire 24-hour contest period. Fatigue set in, however, as our group ran a little short on steam in the middle of the night. The last awake operator's head hit the operating table at 4 AM Sunday morning and it would be several hours before any more contacts were made. When the event was over, some welcome fresh help arrived to help take everything down. We had all of the stations and antennas packed up within several hours and vacated the site before 2:00 Sunday afternoon. All in all - we learned a great deal and took lots of notes on how to improve our FD setup for next year. See ya on the bands! Jim  -WX6V-

From the Prez:

Mission accomplished. We had a great turnout for the 2003 Field Day event at Peddler hill. Plenty of equipment, no bad surprises, the only casualty was N6KD's tent trailer. Wow, just look at the hardware we had assembled, two 30’ towers and beams covering 10-20m, wires on 40 and 80M, two beams on 6M and another on 2, a complete satellite station, and two generators. WOW! This group doesn’t mess around!

I don’t think we can thank Jim Vennaman (WX6V) enough? His organizational efforts, his drive to get the site set up, and him pounding out Q’s till 4AM were inspiring to say the least. The club is greatly obliged to Jim for taking on the responsibilities of Field Day Coordinator. I’m also happy that in his last email Jim stated that he was looking forward to doing this again next year. YEAH! On to MLDXCC Field Day Phase 2 (2004).

Thanks also to our visiting operator) (and prospective new member) Jack, KF6T.  He was very helpful in setup and tear down as well as working 20/40 and the GOTA. We are hoping to see him at one of our meetings to properly thank him for all the help.

Please send me your field day pictures. Send them via email to skyjump@comcast.net or if you have hardcopy I can scan them. Bring them to the July meeting. We ought to have these posted on the website as a reminder of what this club can accomplish and how much fun Field Day can really be.

Now that we have plenty of time to recover and get back to “normal”, I just want to remind everyone that CQP is right around the corner (Oct 4-5). We will be asking for your participation in this contest, if you don’t have a station we will find or make one for you.  Don’t forget that following CQP, on Oct 24-25, we have an invitation from Bill K6KM to run his station during the CQ World Wide DX SSB Contest. Yet another opportunity to get the club on the air. Isn’t that what we’re suppose to do?  We will need 4-8 operators who will work in shifts. Please clear your calendar and join in the fun.

Moving along to our next meeting, we will again welcome members of the NCCC to the Jackson area for our annual joint get-together. Dick, K6LRN has offered to chair this meeting and ensure it runs smoothly (YEAH!).  Please spread the word that this meeting is also open to all HAM visitors. We just ask that they bring something to share with the group. 

Just a reminder: The club’s Internet website provider has sold their service back to Comcast, hence the direct URL has changed. If you are having difficulty getting to our site, make sure you are using mldxcc.com URL. As it has now been updated to point to the latest service provider. I’d also like to thank Ed W0YK for adding a link to our website from the NCCC/CQP Links page.

That’s all I have. Nice job on Field Day everyone! 73 - Ron KG6CMS
EDITOR’S MESSAGE

The highlight of this months radio stuff was, without question, the MLDXCC “field day”.  I grabbed a bunch of stuff including 30’ of rohn 25 a few hanks of rope, food, water and a sleeping bag and headed fer Peddler Hill.  At 6500’ the views of the valley, Kirkwood ski resort and Silver Lake were spectacular!  And, as you recall, it was 106 degrees in ol’ Sac-town that Saturday, but only in the mid-80’s up there.  Ahhh..the perfect weekend to be out of town, HI HI.  And, we had fun too.

On the home front, I have attached the rohn 25 base assembly for the 80M 3-element vertical beam and should have the tower up by next month.  Also, I have procured (from K6KM) another C-3 beam to mount on the tower and act as top loading for the 80M beam.  By the way, Bill still has one more C-3 for sale at a good price.

Earlier this year I decided that I would start weaseling through my collection of old moldy QSL cards and submit them toward the DXCC Challenge Award.  Well… my first submission, less than half of my card collection, was at the Visalia convention last May.  I guess I overwhelmed KI6T and the checkers with my 600+ submission, sorry Gary.  This week I received that stuff back from the DXCC Desk and am now credited with 1370 band countries.  So I decided that I should make a last concerted effort to collect the remanding QSLs and get em’ submitted before the September listing deadline.  So this past week I have been lost in a mountain of paper and sticky notes!  Over 30 hours were spent hunched-over boxes of smelly cards.  And yes, my back still does hurts!  The home office looked like an explosion in the ARRL’s basement, you know, where they store all their old QSLs.  There were little piles cards and notes everywhere.  What a joy it was to spend all that time sorting, stacking, collating and editing to come up with my 710-card submission.  NOT!! Anyway, this submission should give me 2050 (plus or minus screw-ups) confirmed band countries.  However, I’m not sure it was worth all the effort and don’t recommend it as a FUN project, HI HI.  During my hours of ARRL induced penance (for being a DXer I guess) one thought kept running through my mind.  This is not fun!  This is not fun!  My wife (and I) will be so happy to finally see this mess get down the road and off to the ARRL this coming week.  And when my old QSL cards are returned from the league, they will be relegated to a dark corner of the garage where they can fight silverfish, mildew, dirt, and dust for their existence.  Yeah, I do hate them QSL cards!  I look forward to the day I can finally have a ceremonial QSL card burning and rid myself of this useless crap forever!  But that’s just my opinion…..I could be wrong…… CU all the 19th de Rick W6SR 

MLDXCC PROFILE OF THE MONTH

None this month. Send in a profile, don’t miss your chance for your 15 minutes of fame.

THE SECRETARY/TREASURER’S REPORT

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1SECRETARY’S   REPORT
Board Meeting, June 21, 2003
The Board meeting was called to order by Vice-President, Dick Wilson, K6LRN, at 12:10 PM.  Attending were Gary Stilwell, KI6T, Ray Parker, ND6S and Rick Casey, W6RKC.

Field Day matters will be handled at the general meeting.  Gary, Stilwell, KI6T, presented a request for DX-pedition funds from G3SWH.  Gary suggested we follow past policy with no individual donations and directing requesters to the Northern California DX Foundation.  Everyone agreed.

Gary also suggested we present to the general membership a motion to make a monetary contribution to the Northern California DX Foundation.  After discussion, it was decided to table any donation until December when we can better know any treasury surplus.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:25 PM.

General Meeting, June 21, 2003

The General meeting of the Mother Lode DX/Contest Club, being held at the Round Table Pizza in Martel, was called to order by Vice President Dick Wilson, K6LRN, at 12:30 PM.  The minutes and treasurers reports were approved as printed in the Nugget.

The Board informed the members of the financial request for a DX-pedition and were advised of the Board action of referral to the Northern California DX Foundation and our desire to make a contribution to the Foundation in December when we have a clear picture of our operating surplus.  

Field Day Chairman, Jim, WX6V, has reported that plans for next weekend are in pretty good shape.  A gathering for participants is hoped for on Friday evening.

Dick Wilson, K6LRN, led a moment of silence for DXer Steve Miller, N8SM, who fell from his tower last week.  RIP Steve.

Joint meeting with the NCCC will again be at the Senior Center and will be on July 19th.  N6TQS will be the speaker.  General discussions were held regarding the ARRL’s Logbook of the World and club membership.   The balance of the meeting was a member Show N Tell session.  The meeting was adjourned at 1:38PM.

Respectfully submitted, Gary Stilwell, KI6T, Secretary/Treasurer

TREASURER’S REPORT

Beginning Balance: 06/01/03
$346.85

Expenses:   Badges               9.65

Ending Balance:   06/30/03    $337.20

Respectfully submitted, Gary Stilwell, KI6T, Secretary/Treasurer

COMING EVENTS

Foothill Flea Market

2nd Saturday of each month from March through October at Foothill College, Los Altos.  

Livermore Swap Meet

1st Sunday of each month at Las Positas College in Livermore, 7:00 AM to noon, all year.  Talk in 147.045 from the west 145.35 from the east.  Contact Cliff Chiba, KF6EII, (209) 835-6715, email larkswap@usa.com. 

Placerville Swap Meet – every third Sunday, 3970 B Missouri Flat Rd #3, Placerville.  7:00 AM to 11:00 AM.  Talk-in on 146.865 – PL 142.2, 440.700 + PL 88.5.  No fee, free parking.  Hwy. 50 East, take Missouri Flat off-ramp.  Go over Hwy. to 2nd light, into shopping center in front of Radio Shack.

CONTEST FEEDBACK: Random thoughts and idle musings of VP/CC

Kudos, congrats and kindred accolades to the planners and participants in the MLDX/CC’s Field Day. It appears that all went well and everyone had a good time. 

REDXA (Redwood Empire DX Association) operated from a member’s vineyard near Santa Rosa. Operating 3A, they rolled up 568 CW QSOs and 1281 SSB QSOs for a raw score of 4834 points plus 500 bonus points. Their luck with satellite operation was same as ours…no successful contacts. 

Gremlins hit the ARRL’s servers over the Fourth of July weekend. Due to power outages in the Midwest, emails were being rejected as “user unknown”. There was also a problem due to the recent change from ATT to Comcast. (see ARRL web site for more info)

I bought Danny, K6UT’s aluminum piping to create a foursquare vertical array for 80/75 meters. I am still a little dubious about how well it will work at this QTH. There are power lines running across the north and east sides of the property approximately 150’-about a half wave length- from proposed site of antenna. My ground is nowhere near as good as Dan had on the valley floor. Soil is decomposed andesite. Other question is about controller box…is the Array Solutions box at $850 worth the extra dB or so and the ability to transmit omni or stick with the Comtek box at $340??

BTW, if you are a fisherman and would like to fish the Delta, foothill lakes or local rivers, contact Danny Hayes at 916-425-3117 or www.fishntripsportfishing.com. 

Speaking of power lines… I hope everyone got comments on Docket 03-104-the Broadband over Powerlines proposal- to the FCC before the July 7 deadline. One could file on the ECFS or the ECFS Express, electronic filing systems. ARRL filed 120 pages of comments. There were about 1900 comments filed, mostly by hams. Also consider a donation to the ARRL’s Spectrum Protection Fund to fight this menace to our frequencies. 

DXCC desk is processing applications received on May 22, 2003. 

Hope everyone had a chance to participate in the IARU Radiosport contest on the 12th. Next contests are the North American QSO Parties…RTTY on July 19 (same as our meeting-operate before and after), CW on August 2, and SSB on August 16. These are great contests as you operate with low power-100 watts-and can put in up to 10 hours of the 12 possible. Exchange is name and state. This will get you back in the groove for the North American Sprint contests. This year CW will be on September 7 (Sept 6-PDST) and September 14 (Sept 13-PDST). Contests start at 0000Z and run for four hours. Exchange in this one is also name and state. There are special QSY rules. For full rules on both contests see National Contest Journal web site. Be prepared…deadline for log submission to Sprint committee has been shortened to ONE (!) week after the contest. If you are not logging on computer there is a web site with a fill in the blanks form. Helpful web sites: n6tr.zap.com/Sprint.html, www.contesting.com/articles/198 and www.ncjweb.com. There are team competitions in all the above contests. 

Although July is a little early to be concerned about elections, I think we should be thinking about who is going to lead the club next year and what direction we ought to head.  I have been vice president for two years. I have run out of ideas for programs (unless you want to count the 110 NCDXF videos not seen). 

Northern California DX Foundation has 115 videos, one Power Point and some DVD presentations available for viewing. There is no fee, all we require is that postage is paid in both directions by the borrower. See; ncdxf.org , click on services for the list. 

As always, check the WA7BNM calendar or Contest Corral in QST for operating activities.  And, please, send me your scores; at k6lrn@arrl.net
CU.73, Dick, K6LRN VP/CC
RADIO HISTORY IS MADE AT WRC-03 WITH 7-MHZ REALIGNMENT COMPROMISE 

In a historic move, delegates to World Radiocommunication Conference 2003 (WRC-03) agreed to move broadcasters out of 7100 to 7200 kHz in Regions 1 and 3 to make room for the Amateur Service. International Amateur Radio Union (IARU) Secretary--and ARRL CEO--David Sumner, K1ZZ, said the "carefully crafted compromise" calls for broadcasters to vacate 7100 to 7200 kHz by March 29, 2009. Amateurs in the US and the rest of Region 2 will continue to enjoy the 7000 to 7300 kHz band they now have, and eventually with greatly reduced broadcasting interference. The compromise marked the first time in the history of internationally coordinated radio spectrum allocation that an HF broadcasting band was shifted to accommodate the needs of another service. It cuts in half the incompatibility between amateur and broadcasting use of the 7 MHz band and doubles the 40-meter spectrum available to amateurs in Regions 1 and 3. While the result falls short of the IARU's goal of a 300-kHz worldwide exclusive band for amateurs, the cooperation of broadcasters, opposing delegates and many others was required to make a positive step for ham radio. Spectrum between 4 and 10 MHz is on the agenda for WRC-07, but the next conference will not consider further changes to 7000-7200 kHz. As expected, WRC-03 also dropped the international Morse code requirement for HF access, leaving individual countries to decide if they want to retain a code proficiency requirement (Switzerland already has dropped the requirement). In addition, the conference adopted a number of improvements to other international regulations for the Amateur Service. Delegates also agreed to allow a secondary allocation for satellite borne synthetic aperture radars at 70 cm and, in an Article 19 change, made amateur call sign assignments more flexible. Michael Owen, VK3KI, a member of the IARU team at Geneva, has provided a detailed explanation of Article 25 changes in the article "New Regulations for the Amateur Services." It's available on the IARU Web site <http://www.iaru.org/rel030703att3.html>. More than 2600 delegates and other participants attended the four-week-long conference, chaired by Dr Veena Rawat of Canada. For WRC-03, the IARU fielded its largest team of observers at an ITU conference in more than a decade. In addition to Sumner and Owen, the team--led by IARU President Larry Price, W4RA--included Bob Jones, VE7RWJ; Wojciech Nietyksza, SP5FM, and Ken Pulfer, VE3PU. More than a dozen other amateurs were present on national delegations or in other roles for the IARU, its regional organizations and member-societies. Changes to Articles 19 and 25 took effect on July 5, 2003. In general, the other Final Acts take effect on January 1, 2005. 

12 July 2003.  425 DX NEWS #636 

9A - Look for Roger, 9A/ON4TX to be active from Prezba Island (EU-016) on 13-27 July. [TNX OPDX Bulletin]

DL - Thomas, DJ5DT will participate in the IOTA Contest as DJ5DT/p (12 hours CW) from Sylt Island (EU-042). QSL via home call. [TNX NG3K]

F - A group of operators from the Radio Club of Cenon (F6KNL) will be active from Bouchaux-Nouvelle Island (DIFM AT-103) on 12 July and from Margaux Island (AT-102) on 26 July. Look for activity on 40-10 metres (plus 2 metres) CW, SSB and RTTY. QSL via F8BBL. [TNX F8BBL]

GW - Glyn, GW0ANA and other members of the Barry Amateur Radio Society will be active as GB5FI from Flat Holm Island (EU-124) on 24-28 July. They will participate in the IOTA Contest as GW8K. Both QSLs via GW0ANA. [TNX GW0ANA]

I - Walter, IN3XUG is active as IV3/IN3XUG from Grado Island (EU-130, IIA GO-001) unitl 14 July. QSL via bureau or direct. [TNX IN3XUG]

JY - JY6ZZ will be the RJARS HQ Station during the IARU HF World Championship. The operators for the first ever HQ entry from Jordan will be JY4NE, JY9QJ and JY9NX. All QSOs will be confirmed automatically via bureau. [TNX NG3K]

LU - A group of operators from Uruguay and Argentina will participate in the IARU HF World Championship as LV0N (Multi Single) from Santiago del Estero, Argentina. QSL via LU2NI. [TNX LU1NDC]

PJ2 - For the IARU HF World Championship, operators from the Caribbean Contesting Consortium and the Vereniging voor Experimenteel Radio Onderzoek in de Nederlandse Antillen (VERONA) will combine forces as PJ2HQ, operating as the Netherlands Antilles IARU HQ station at Coral Cliff, Curacao. [TNX NG3K]

PY - Special event station ZW7S will be active (on 80, 40, 20, 15 and 10 metres SSB and CW) during the II Brazilian National Scout Jamboree on 12-19 July. Further information is available at http://www.radioescotismo.com.br/zw7s.htm; QSL via bureau or direct to PY2RAR (Ronan A. Reginatto, Avenida 1, 2091 Rio Claro, SP 13503-250, Brazil). [TNX PY5DZ]

S5 - Special event call S50KBS will be aired in July and August from Slovenia for the "Koupafest". QSL via S57L, direct or bureau. [TNX S57L]

TZ - Javi/EA5KM, Paco/EA5RD, Julio/EA5XX, Max/I8NHJ, Doug/N6TQS, Luis/XE1L and possibly others will be active as TZ6RD from Bamako, Mali on 12-23 August. They plan to operate on all bands, 6 metres included, and modes (CW, SSB, RTTY, PSK, SSTV and Sat AO-40) with three stations around the clock. QSL via EA4URE. Further information is expected in due course. [TNX EA5XX]

UA- RN1AW, RX1AW, RA1ANP, UA1ANE and RW6HJV will be active as RI1CGR from Rodsher Island (EU-133, RRA 01-05, WLH 0330) starting on 16 July, IOTA Contest included. QSL via RN1AW either direct (Victor Tsarevsky, P.O.Box 114, Pushkin-8, 196608 Russia) or through the bureau. [TNX RN1AW and RZ3EM]

UA - Michael/RL3AA, Leo/RN3AZ, Nick/UA3DX and Pavel/RA3AUM will operate (on 10-80 metres CW and SSB) as homecall/1 from Rodsher (EU-133), Virginy (EU-133), Malyj Tyuters (EU-133) and Bolshoj Tyuters (EU-133) islands on 19-27 July. QSL via home calls, bureau or direct. They will participate in the IOTA Contest as RI1CA (QSL via UA3DX) from Bolshoj Tyuters. [TNX RA3AUM]

VE - Art, W3KHZ will operate (on 20-6 metres CW and SSB) as VY2MM from Prince Edward Island (NA-029) during the summer. QSL diret to W3KHZ or through the W3 or VE9/VY2 bureaux. [TNX The Daily DX] VE - The Fredericton Amateur Radio Club will participate in the IOTA Contest as VE9ND from Miscou Island (NA-068). The operators will be Dave/VE9AV, George/VE1ACU, Brent/VE1JH and Tim/VE9XA; aside from the contest, they will operate also on 6 metres (FN78). QSL via VE9XA either direct or through the bureau. [TNX VE9XA]

V7 - Buzz, N5UR and John, W5RQ will activate Taongi Atoll (OC-???), Marshall Islands starting on 18 August for four days. The callsign will be announced at the start of the operation, which will take place on 40-10 metres CW and SSB, with an emphasis on 17, 20 and 30 metres. QSL via N6AWD. [TNX W5RQ]

W - Andy, NP3D and Sergio, W2WB will be active during the IOTA Contest from Long Beach Island (NA-111). QSL direct to home calls. [TNX NP3D]

YV - The Caracas DX Group and the Association of Radioamateurs of Venezuela are expected to be active as YW5M from Los Monjes Archipelago (SA-015) until 14 July. QSL via W4SO (maildrop). [TNX The Daily DX] 

4 2 5 D X N E W S *** **** GOOD TO KNOW Edited by I1JQJ & IK1ADH 

6O0A --- The Daily DX reports that Sam Voron, VK2BVS is now working at Radio Galkayo in North East Somalia. "6O0A (Six Oscar Zero Alpha) from the Amateur Radio training school of Somalia [is] using the Radio Galkayo facility 7 days from 0300-0430Z between 14200-14285 and 28490. No QSLs as this is a QSO only station for the Somali students who need 10 contacts as part of their ham radio training".

DXCC NEWS The following operations from Timor Leste (East Timor) have been approved for DXCC credit: 4W1BK (effective 22 May 2003), 4W3AN (effective 19 May 2003), 4W3CW (effective 16 May 2003), 4W3DX (effective 22 May 2003), 4W6MM (effective 22 May 2003). VK4SJ

The following has been received from June Sim, VK4SJ (ZK1AYL): "I wish to sincerely thank all who sent e-mails, cards and messages of sympathy after the tragic accident on Rarotonga, Cook Islands on the 23rd of May that took the life of my husband Doug, VK4BP (ZK1SIM). These tributes and cards were of a great comfort to our two sons and myself and helped to ease the pain of our loss. The QSL cards for our DXpedition on Aitutaki (OC-083) and Rarotonga (OC-013) that I have received to date have been processed and posted back. All cards that have been received direct without return postage will be returned via the bureau". 

PROPAGATION FORECAST

ARLP028 Propagation de K7RA

This has been quite an interesting week for propagation and a fruitful one for DXers, on both HF and VHF. Last week's Propagation Bulletin ARLP027 mentioned that on July 9-10 we could experience some relatively stable and quiet geomagnetic conditions. This could be a welcome relief from the months of high A and K indices, solar flares, solar wind and geomagnetic storms. The actual conditions for July 8-10 were wonderful, with conditions much quieter than predicted. The planetary K indices for July 8-9 were all ones and twos, and the planetary A index for July 8-10 was 5, 6 and 8. The middle latitude indices were even better, with a Fredericksburg K index of 0 for five of the three-hour periods on July 8-9. The middle latitude A index for July 6-10 as reported at http://www.sec.noaa.gov/ftpdir/indices/DGD.txt was 10, 9, 3, 3 and 6. Geomagnetic indices haven't been so quiet since February 24-25 of this year, when this bulletin reported A indices of 6 and 5, and an average A index for the week of 11.1, nearly three points lower than this week's average of 13.7. On Wednesday evening local time in Seattle I was hearing many strong signals on 17 and 20 meters, and worked European stations on 17 meter CW from my car parked in front of my house. But the big surprise this week was 6-meters, where John Kiesel, KE7V worked Europe from land owned by K7HV on Washington State's Olympic Peninsula. John used a five element Yagi. There were many other great 6-meter reports this week, which was surprising, because of late the notable 6-meter openings seemed to occur during periods of high geomagnetic activity. Bob Sluder, N0IS wrote on Monday July 7 with a reference to the 50 MHz Propagation Logger at http://www.dxworld.com/50prop.html. He noted the European stations working North America, and wondered about the K index and the fact that it was nighttime in Europe when this was going on. On that day sunspot 375 was still growing, but starting to rotate toward the edge of the visible solar disk, where it disappeared after July 9. The geomagnetic indices were also really starting to quiet down on Monday. Gene Zimmerman, W3ZZ sent some comments about West Coast stations working Europe on 6-meters, and said VE7SL had 44 European contacts on Tuesday from 1715-1908z. He also noted double hop E layer skip on 6 and 2-meters from the East to West coast, and passed along a report from Dave Bernhardt, N7DB from grid CN85 in Boring, Oregon, which is partially reproduced here in the following seven paragraphs: "NN7J reports the following: G0JHC 1632z; I4EAT 1653z; ON4OAI 1701z; I0JX 1716z; and DL7QY 1736z. PA7MM & PA0HIP were also worked. Dan was heard by MW1MFL at 1619z and by PA5DD at 1815z. Weak EU signals were heard by Dan during much of the 1800z hour before finally disappearing." "K7RWT reports the following: I0JX 519/559 1719z; PA0HIP 419/519 1725z; PA0VST 539/559 about 1730z and partial with PA7MH(?) at 1756z. Dave reports hearing DL6AMI, IK2GS? plus a number of ON stations." John mentioned that W1QT (CN84) south of Salem also worked 3 EU countries with a '706 and 3el!" "I will certainly be interested in VE7SL's report as Steve had EU 'til around 2000z with quite a few new countries worked. Looks like Steve got a few countries in the Balkans to boot." "This station worked I0JX 559 at 1717z and PA0HIP 559 at 1750z. Station here is a 'tired' TR-6 with around 50W output to a CC 5el up 25'. Very modest 6M station at the moment, but really amazed at working Rome with such gear. Working I0JX and other European stations gave operators on this end the "shakes" from the extra excitement. Also heard here was PA5TA. W7KNT and K7TNT were heard on backscatter working into EU during the morning." "Remember, this is only the SECOND E type opening that almost all operators have experience in our LIFETIMES' out here." "Looks like this was a fairly widespread opening from the reports known at this time. EU stations worked down to at least CN80 and up to CN88/9 (VE7SL.) Looks like the signals were coming in at a high angle as this station did well with a low antenna compared to other stations in this area with higher antennas." Regarding high geomagnetic activity after the peak of a solar cycle, Carl Luetzelschwab, K9LA wrote to say that the geomagnetically most active part of a solar cycle is in its initial decline, and we're probably in the worst (best for VHF) time right now. The quietest time is a couple years past the solar minimum. He also notes a seasonal effect, with summer and winter generally quieter than the equinoxes. After all this, it seems there is little time to report on recent 60-meter activity. Martin McCormick, WB5AGZ of Stillwater, Oklahoma reported good 60-meter reception, especially after local midnight. He says it is like 40-meters without the broadcast QRM. Glenn Thomas, WB6W reported S7-S8 noise levels during the opening hours of 60-meters while mobile in Fremont, California. Before midnight he heard signals to the east, but none were strong. After midnight it was bedlam, but he worked a number of other California stations. He reported strong signals from WB6NOA in San Diego. Most notable was his contact with Bonnie Crystal, KQ6XA, who Glenn said was bicycle mobile in Oregon. Bonnie had a post this week on http://www.qrz.com reporting that 5403.5 kHz is common to both the US and UK. She also wrote that HFpack, a group devoted to portable HF operation has been using 5371.5 kHz as a calling frequency for backpack portable and pedestrian mobile operators. This weekend is the IARU HF World Championship. The predicted planetary A index for Friday through Monday, July 11-14 is 25, 20, 15 and 15. Solar flux is expected to slowly drift down to a minimum of 115, where it is expected to stay from around July 17-22. Sunspot numbers for July 3 through 9 were 147, 130, 88, 114, 140, 149, and 125, with a mean of 127.6. 10.7 cm flux was 132.2, 140, 141.9, 129.6, 133.3, 131.3, and 126, with a mean of 133.5. Estimated planetary A indices were 17, 25, 17, 12, 14, 5, and 6, with a mean of 13.7 
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